Ethnic Groups-Blacks

U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 31 Jan 2013

# BLACKS & US ARMY, 1865-1916

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

## **CONTENTS**

General Sources.....p.1 Western Frontier Duty.....p.4 -38<sup>th</sup> & 39<sup>th</sup> US Colored Infantry, 1866-69.....p.6 First Blacks at USMA.....p.7 Spanish-American War (see separate bibliography) Philippine Service.....p.10 Brownsville Affair, 1906.....p.10 Mexican Punitive Expedition.....p.12

## **GENERAL SOURCES**

- Adams, Kevin. <u>Class and Race in the Frontier Army: Military Life in the West, 1870-1890</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 2009. 276 p. U766.A332.
- Arnold, Paul T. "Negro Soldiers in the United States Army." <u>Magazine of History</u> (Aug-Nov 1909): pp. 61-70, 123-29, 185-93 & 247-55; and 11 (Jan-Mar 1910): pp. 1-12 & 119-25. Per.
- Black, Lowell D. "The Negro Volunteer Militia Units of the Ohio National Guard, 1870-1954: The Struggle for Military Recognition and Equality in the State of Ohio." PhD dss, OH State, 1976. 412 p. E185.63.B53.
- Brown, Richard Carl. "Social Attitudes of American Generals, 1898-1940." NY: Arno, 1979. 420 p. UB200.B76.
- The Company of Military Historians. <u>Military Uniforms in America</u>. Vol. IV. Novato, CA: Presidio, 1988. ca 150 p. UC480.M54. Representative uniforms shown. See pp. 4-5 on 10<sup>th</sup> Cavalry, 1896.
- Cunningham, Roger D. "'They Are as Proud of their Uniform as any who Serve Virginia': African American Participation in the Virginia Volunteers, 1872-1899." In <u>Brothers to the Buffalo</u> <u>Soldiers: Perspectives on the African American Militia and Volunteers, 1865-1917.</u> Columbia, MO: U MO, 2011. pp. 34-72. E185.63.B768.

- Field, Ron, & Bielakowski, Alexander. <u>Buffalo Soldiers: African American Troops in the US Forces</u> <u>1866-1945</u>. NY: Osprey, 2008. 232 p. UB418.A47.F54.
- Fletcher, Marvin. <u>The Black Soldier and Officer in the United States Army, 1891-1917</u>. Columbia, MO: U MO, 1974. 205 p. E185.63.F53.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "The Negro Soldier and the United States Army, 1891-1917." PhD dss, U WI, 1968. E185.63.F54.
- Foner, Jack D. <u>The United States Soldier Between Two Wars: Army Life and Reforms, 1865-1898</u>. NY: Humanities, 1970. 229 p. U766.F65. See Chap 7.
- Gero, Anthony F. <u>Black Soldiers of New York State: a Proud Legacy</u>. Albany, NY: NYU, 2009. 174 p. E185.93.N56.G47. See Chapter 3.
- Gordon, Martin K. "The Black Militia in the District of Columbia, 1867-1898." Washington, DC: Columbia Historical Society. 1973. 10 p. UA130.G673.
- Hannah, Eleanor L. "A Place in the Parade: Citizenship, Manhood, and African American Men in the Illinois National Guard, 1870-1917." In <u>Brothers to the Buffalo Soldiers: Perspectives on the</u> <u>African American Militia and Volunteers, 1865-1917</u>, cited above. pp. 86-111. E185.63.B768.
- Johnson, Charles Jr. <u>African American Soldiers in the National Guard: Recruitment and Deployment...</u>. Westport: Greenwood, 1992. 215 p. E185.63.J59. See Chaps 1-2.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Black Soldiers in the National Guard, 1877-1949." PhD dss, Howard, 1976. 618 p. E185.63.J292.
- Knapp, George E. "Buffalo Soldiers: 1866 through 1890." <u>Military Review</u> (Jul 1992): pp. 65-71. Per.
- Langellier, John P. & Cox, Kurt H. "US Army Buffalo Soldiers." <u>Military Illustrated</u> (Apr 1994): pp. 17-20. Per. Uniforms described & depicted.
- Leonard, Elizabeth D. <u>Men of Color to Arms!</u>: <u>Black Soldiers, Indian Wars, and the Quest for Equality</u>. NY: W.W. Morrow, 2010. 315 p. E185.63.L46.
- Muskat, Beth Taylor. "The Last March: The Demise of the Black Militia in Alabama." In <u>Brothers to</u> <u>the Buffalo Soldiers: Perspectives on the African American Militia and Volunteers, 1865-1917</u>, cited above. pp. 112-28. E185.63.B768.

Paulding, William. "A Few Words on My Army Life." Manuscript diary, 1874-1913. 139 p. Papers. Arch.

Includes memoirs of wife, who discusses difficulties of white colonel's lady in Negro regiment.

- Phillips, Tom. "Sobriquet: A Chronological Commentary on the Name 'Buffalo Soldier." Journal of <u>America's Military Past</u> (Spring/Summer 2010): pp. 5-30. Per.
- Pohoresky, William. "Buffalo Soldiers in Black and White." <u>Civil War Times Illustrated</u> (Feb 1999): pp. 40-45. Per.

Traces origin of term to Civil War Union regiment from North Carolina.

- Schubert, Frank N. "Black Soldiers on the White Frontier: Some Factors Influencing Race Relations." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the West: A Black Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 176-84. E185.925.B84.
- \_\_\_\_\_. <u>Black Valor: Buffalo Soldiers and the Medal of Honor, 1870-1898</u>. Wilmington, DE: Scholarly Resources, 1997. 231 p. E185.63.S38.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Buffalo Soldiers: Myths and Realities." <u>Army History</u> (Spring 2001): pp. 13-18. Per. Analysis of current attitudes and trends.
- On the Trail of the Buffalo Soldier: Biographies of African Americans in the U.S. Army, <u>1866-1917</u>. Wilmington, DE: Scholarly Resources, 1995. 519 p. E185.96.058. And On the Trail of the Buffalo Soldier II: New and Revised Biographies of African <u>Americans in the U.S. Army, 1866-1917</u> (Lanham, MD: Scarecrow, 2004; E185.96.0582).
- . <u>Voices of the Buffalo Soldier: Records, Reports, and Recollections of Military Life and</u> <u>Service in the West</u>. Albuquerque, NM: U NM, 2003. 281 p. E185.63.V65.
- Steward, T.G. "The Colored American as a Soldier." <u>United Service</u> (Apr 1894): pp. 323-27. Per.
- <u>The Colored Regulars in the United States Army</u>. NY: Arno, 1969 reprint. 344 p. E725.5.N3.S82.
- Stover, Earl F. "Chaplain Henry V. Plummer, His Ministry, and His Court-Martial." Draft, US Army Chaplain Center, Ft Hamilton, NY, n.d. 1975? 31 p. UZ103.6.P58.S86a. First black chaplain, RA, court-martialed and dismissed from service, 1894.
- Thomas, Donna M.E. "Army Reform in America: The Crucial Years, 1876-1881." PhD dss, U FL, 1980. 316 p. UA23.145.T56. See Chap V.
- Thomas Gilcrease Institute of American History & Art. <u>American Scene</u> (No 4, 1970): 25 p. E185.63.G6.

Special issue "Buffalo Soldier."

- U.S. Army. War College. "Books of Help in the Leadership of Negro Troops." Typescript, n.d. 4 p. E185.63.Z9.B6.
- White, William B. "The Military and the Melting Pot: The American Army and Minority Groups, 1865-1924." PhD dss, U WI, 1968. 415 p. E184.A1.W4. See Chap IV.

#### See also:

-Bibliographies the 9<sup>th</sup> & 10<sup>th</sup> Cavalry Regiments and 24<sup>th</sup> & 25<sup>th</sup> Infantry Regiments in Units and on Reconstruction.

### WESTERN FRONTIER DUTY

- Benteen, Frederick W. Papers. Arch. Served as Captain in the 7<sup>th</sup> US Cavalry and Major in the 9<sup>th</sup> US Cavalry. His memoir letter reflects the attitude of a Southern regular officer toward Negro troops.
- Billington, Monroe. "Civilians and Black Soldiers in New Mexico Territory, 1866-1900: A Cross-Cultural Experience." <u>Military History of the Southwest</u> (Spring 1989): pp. 71-82. Per.
- \_\_\_\_\_. <u>New Mexico's Buffalo Soldiers, 1866-1900</u>. Niwot, CO: CO U, 1991. 258 p. E185.93.N55.B55.
- Boyes, W. <u>Custer's Black White Man</u>. Wash, DC: South Capitol, 1972. 49 p. E83.876.B6. Isaiah Dorman, civilian interpreter, killed at Little Big Horn.
- Branley, Bill. "Black, White & Red: A Story of Black Cavalrymen in the West." <u>Soldiers</u> (Jun 1981): pp. 44-48. Per. Popular, anecdotal piece.
- Britten, Thomas A. "The Dismissal of the Seminole-Negro Indian Scouts, 1880-1914." <u>Ft Concho & the Southern Plains Journal</u> (Autumn 1992): pp. 54-77. Per.
- Carlson, Paul H. <u>"Pecos Bill": A Military Biography of William R. Shafter</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 1989. 225 p. U53.S52.C37.
  Commanded black units during Civil War (Chap 3) and in West (Chaps 5-7). See index, too.
- Carroll, John M., editor. <u>The Black Military Experience in the American West</u>. NY: Liveright, 1971. 591 p. E185.63.C37.
  - . <u>Buffalo Soldiers West</u>. Ft Collins, CO: Old Army Press, 1971. 63 p. E185.63.C38.

- Christian, Garna L. <u>Black Soldiers in Jim Crow Texas, 1899-1917</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 1995. 221 p. UB418.A47.
- Clark, Michael J.T. "A History of the Twenty-Fourth United States Infantry Regiment in Utah, 1896-1900." PhD dss, U UT, 1979. 145 p. #603-24.1980.
- . "Improbable Ambassadors: Black Soldiers at Fort Douglas, 1896-99." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the</u> <u>West: A Black Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 221-41. E185.925.B84.
- Fowler, Arlen L. <u>The Black Infantry in the West, 1869-1891</u>. Westport, CT: Greenwood, 1971. 167 p. #603-24.1971.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Research Material on the Religious Experience of Blacks in the Army." Ft. Meade, MD: Army Chaplain Board, 1972. E185.63.R47.
- Holabird, Samuel B. "Some Considerations Respecting Desertion in the Army." <u>Ordnance Notes:</u> <u>No 232</u>, 20 Nov 1882. 18 p. UL23.A4.O72. Touches upon the question of why so few desertions in the black regiments.
- Hutcheson, Grote. <u>The Ninth Regiment of Cavalry</u>. Typescript, n.d. 19 p. #303-9CAV.1895. Covers 1865-1895.

Lamm, Alan K. "Buffalo Soldier Chaplains: A Case Study of the Five US Army Chaplains, 1884-1901." PhD dss, U SC, 1995. 240 p. UH23.L36.
 And the published version, <u>Five Black Preachers in Army Blue, 1884-1901:</u>
 <u>the Buffalo Soldier Chaplains</u>. (Lampeter, Wales, Edwin Mellen, 1998. 252 p.).

- . "Buffalo Soldier Chaplains of the Old West." <u>Journal of America's Military Past</u> (Spring/Summer 1999): pp. 25-40. Per.
- Langellier, John P. "Chaplain Allen Allensworth and the 24<sup>th</sup> Infantry, 1886-1906." <u>Smoke Signal</u> (Fall 1980): pp. 190- 208. Per.
- Leckie, William H., & Shirley A. <u>Unlikely Warriors: General Benjamin H. Grierson and His Family</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 1984. 368 p. E467.1.G8.L43.
- Leiker, James N. "Racial Borders: Black Soldiers and Race Relations Along the Rio Grande, 1866-1916." PhD dss, UKS, 1999. 458 p. F786.L45.
- McChristian, Douglas C. "'Dress on the Colors, Boys!': Black Noncommissioned Officers in the Regular Army, 1866-98.." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the West: A Black Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 84-95. E185.925.B84.
- Oder, Barron K. "Education, 'Race-Adjustment", and the Military: The Life and Work of Chaplain Allen Allensworth, 24<sup>th</sup> Infantry, U.S. Army." Thesis, U NM, 1994. 467 p. UH23.A44.O33.

- Rickey, Don, Jr. "Negro Regulars in the American Army: An Indian Wars Combat Record." Photocopied typescript, Falls Church, VA, May 1967. 15 p. E83.866.R5.
- Schubert, Frank N. "The Black Regular Army Regiments in Wyoming, 1885-1912." MA thesis, UWY, 1970. 121 p. F761.S38.
- Starr, Michelle. "Buffalo Soldier." <u>Army</u> (Jan 1981): pp. 41-43 & 46. Per. John Randall, Co. G, 10<sup>th</sup> Cavalry.
- Thompson, Erwin N. "The Negro Soldiers on the Frontier: A Fort Davis Case Study." Journal of the <u>West</u> (Apr 1968): pp. 217-235. Per.
- Wharfield, H.B. <u>10<sup>th</sup> Cavalry and Border Fights</u>. El Cajon, CA: Wharfield, 1965. 114 p. #303-10CAV.1965/3.

### See also:

-Bibliographies on Black Bicycle Corps in Vehicles; William R. Shafter in Biographies; and Papers of Charles Grierson, Arch.

# -38th & 39th US Colored Infantry, 1866-1869

A capsule summary of service of the 39<sup>th</sup> Infantry, 1866-69, on pp. 7-8 of John H. Nankivell, <u>The History of the Twenty-Fifth Regiment</u> (#603-25.1972). For background info on the 38th & 39th, see <u>The Black</u> Infantry in the West, 1869-1891 (#603-24.1971) & James E. Sefton, <u>The United States Army and</u> <u>Reconstruction, 1865-1877</u> (Baton Rouge: LSU, 1967; E668S46).

Regimental monthly returns include lists of officers and enlisted men whose status changed during the particular month. Microfilm copies of returns for 38<sup>th</sup> & 39<sup>th</sup> are on reels #293-294 of NARA Microcopy No 665.

- Blanton, Deanne. "Cathay Williams: Black Woman Soldier, 1866-68." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the West:</u> <u>A Black Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 101-13. E185.925.B84.
- Tucker, Phillip T. <u>Cathay Williams: From Slave to Female Buffalo Soldier</u>. Mechanicsburg, PA: Stackpole, 2002. 258 p. E185.97.W694.T83. Served w/ 38<sup>th</sup> Infantry Regiment.

# FIRST BLACKS AT US MILITARY ACADEMY

- Cullum, George W. <u>Biographical Register of the Officers and Graduates of the United States Military</u> <u>Academy</u>. Vol. III. Boston: Houghton, Mifflin, 1891. U410.H53.
- Fleming, Thomas J. <u>West Point: The Men and Times of the U.S. Military Academy</u>. NY: Morrow, 1969. pp. 213-31. U410.L1.F55.
- Kabel-Ballard, Tanya. "The Lives of West Point's Buffalo Soldiers." In <u>West Point: Two Centuries and</u> <u>Beyond</u>. Abilene, TX: McWhiney Foundation, 2004. pp. 321-43. U410.L1.W47.
- Marszalek, John F., Jr. <u>Court-Martial: A Black Man in America</u>. NY: Scribner's, 1972. 320 p. UB856.W47.M35. 1881 court martial of Johnson Wittaker, black cadet.
- Nedergaard, Robert E. "Duty, Honor, Country, and Race: The Failure of Desegregation at West Point in the Nineteenth Century." PhD dss, AZ, 2007. 363 p. U410.Q1.N43.
- Schofield, John M. <u>Forty-Six Years in the Army</u>. NY: Century, 1897. 577 p. E467.1.S35.A3. See pp. 445-46 on case of Cadet Whittaker.
- Vaughn, William P. "West Point and the First Negro Cadet." <u>Military Affairs</u> (Oct 1971): p. 100-02. Per.

Turbulent career of James Webster Smith of Columbia, SC.

-Henry O. Flipper (first Black USMA graduate, 1877)

- Carhart, Thomas M. III. "The Trial, Tribulation, and Pardon of Lieutenant Henry O. Flipper, USMA 1877." In <u>West Point: Two Centuries and Beyond</u>. Abilene, TX: McWhiney Foundation, 2004. pp. 271-98. U410.L1.W47.
- Crane, Charles J. <u>The Experience of the Colonel of Infantry</u>. NY: Knickerbocker, 1923. 578 p. U53.C89.

See p. 55 for comment on social ostracism of his classmate Flipper.

Cusic, Don. <u>The Trials of Henry Flipper, First Black Graduate of West Point</u>. Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2009. 212 p. KF7642.F58.C87.

- Dinges, Bruce J. "Court-Martial of Lieutenant Henry O. Flipper." <u>American West</u> (Jan 1972): pp. 12-17 & 59-61. Per.
- . "The Court Martial of Lt. Henry O. Flipper: An Example of Black-White Relationships in the Army." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the West: A Black Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 129-42. E185.925.B84.
- Flipper, Henry O. <u>Black Frontiersman: The Memoirs of ... First Black Graduate of West Point</u>. Ft. Worth, TX: TCU, 1997. 190 p. E185.97.F575.
- \_\_\_\_\_. <u>The Colored Cadet at West Point: Autobiography of...</u>. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 1998 reprint of 1878 ed. 329 p. U410.M1.F6.
- Harris, Theodore D. "Henry Ossian Flipper: The First Negro Graduate of West Point." PhD dss, U MN, 1972. 171 p. U410.M1.F64.
- Johnson, Barry C. Flipper's Dismissal. London: private print, 1980. 133 p. UB856F6J6.
- Jordan, Larry B. "A Different Centennial." Assembly (Jun 1977): pp 4-5 & 25-26. Per.
- Knotts, Lester W. "Black Knights, the Sword, and the Pen: Cultural Cooperation in Cadet Classrooms." PhD dss, PA State, 2003. 141 p. U410.Q1.K66. See Chap. 1-Sect A – "Henry Flipper's Masked Racial Rhetoric"
- Nolan, Nicholas. Personal order book. Papers. Arch. Captain, 10<sup>th</sup> Cavalry; his coverage in 1878-80, including a few orders in Lt Flipper's hand.
- O'Brien, William J., compiler. "Henry Ossian Flipper: First Negro Graduate from United States Military Academy...." Typescript carbon, 1934. 16 p. UB856.F6.N46.
- Robinson, Charles M. <u>The Fall of a Black Army Officer: Racism and the Myth of Henry O. Flipper</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 2008. 197 p. KF7642.E58.R63.
- Shrader, Charles R., editor. <u>Reference Guide to United States Military History</u>, 1865-1919. NY: Facts on File, 1993. pp. 169-70. E181.R44.
- Warner, Ezra J. "A Black Man in the Long Gray Line." <u>American History Illustrated</u> (Jan 1970): pp. 30-38. Per.

Wilson, Steve. "A Black Lieutenant in the Ranks." American History (Dec 1983): pp. 30-39. Per.

**NOTE:** Review by Army Board for Correction of Military Records, Dec 1976, resulted in explanation & honorable discharge.

### -John H. Alexander (second Black USMA graduate, 1887)

- Cullum, George W. <u>Biographical Register of the Officers and Graduates of the U.S. Military Academy</u> <u>at West Point, NY...</u>. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1891. U410.H53. See Vol. III, p. 411; Vol. IV, p. 450.
- <u>Twenty-Fifth Annual Reunion of the Association of the Graduates of the United States Military</u> <u>Academy, at West Point, New York, Jun 12<sup>th</sup>, 1894</u>. Saginaw, MI: Seemann & Peters, 1894. pp. 72-74. U410.K1. Obituary.
- U.S. Military Academy. Official Registers of the Officers and Cadets of the U.S. Military Academy, <u>West Point, N.Y.</u> Vols.3-4. Poughkeepsie, NY: Hough & Dudley, 1884-1887. U410.H1.A1. 1884, p. 17; 1885, p. 15; 1886, p. 14; 1887, pp. 24-25.

#### See also:

-Biography File (died 26 Mar 1894, Springfield, OH, at Wilberforce U as PMS&T)

### -Charles Young (third Black USMA graduate)

- Borch, Fred L. "First Black Colonel." Military History (Mar 2013): pp. 54-59. Per.
- Kilroy, David P. "Old Army Pioneer: The Early Career of Charles Young, 1889-1902." <u>Journal of America's Military</u> (Spring/Summer 2001): pp. 77-88. Per.
- Lawson, E.H. "One Out of Twelve Million." <u>Washington Post</u> (26 May 1929): 3 p. BiogFile. Biographical article.
- Shellum, Brian G. Black Officer in a Buffalo Soldier Regiment: The Military Career of Charles Young. Lincoln, NE: U NE, 2010. 360 p. E185.97.Y68.S542.
- Young, Charles. "Handbook of Creole as Spoken in Hayti." Typescript, Information Division, 27 Jul 1905. 88 p. PM7854.H12.Y84RareBook.

\_\_\_\_\_. <u>Military Morale of Nations and Races</u>. Kansas City, MO: Hudson, 1912. 273 p. U21.Y6.

### PHILIPPINE SERVICE

Batson, Matthew A. Letters. Batson Papers. Arch. Cover his years of service with 9<sup>th</sup> Cavalry in Cuba and the Philippines, 1898-1901.

Davis, George W. Letter to Gen Adna Chaffee, 17 Apr 1902. Zamboanga, PI. 23 p. Davis papers, Arch.

Response to an inquiry from Sen. John Tyler Morgan, routed through Secretary of War Root, concerning resettlement of Southern US blacks in the Philippines as farmers, after serving a few years as soldiers.

- Gatewood, Willard B., Jr. <u>"Smoked Yankees" and the Struggle for Empire: Letters from Negro Soldiers,</u> <u>1898-1902</u>. Urbana, IL: U IL, 1971. 328 p. E185.63.G38.
- Godfrey Family Papers. Arch. Edward S. Godfrey commanded 9<sup>th</sup> Cavalry in the Philippines, 1901-1902.
- "Kline Hanged at Fort Malate." Undated news clipping. Stultz file, Spanish-American Veterans Survey, Arch.

Kline, a black American, was hanged for killing 3 Filipino boys.

## **BROWNSVILLE AFFAIR, 1906**

Blocksom, Augustus P., et al. <u>Affray at Brownsville, Tex., August 13 and 14, 1906; Investigation of the</u> <u>Conduct of United States Troops...</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1906. 112 p. UB323.A4.

Christian, Garna L. Black Soldiers in Jim Crow Texas, 1899-1917, cited above. UB418.A47.

- . "Rio Grande City: Prelude to the Brownsville Raid." In <u>Buffalo Soldiers in the West: A Black</u> <u>Soldiers' Anthology</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 2007. pp. 185-84. E185.925.B84.
- Commission of the Constitutional League. <u>Preliminary Report of Commission of the Constitution</u> <u>League of the United States on Affray at Brownsville, Tex., August 13 and 14, 1906...</u>. Sen Doc No 107, 59<sup>th</sup> Congress, 2<sup>nd</sup> session, 1906. 32 p. UB323.A4.

Daniel, John W. <u>The Power of the President Under the Articles of War--He Has the Right to Discharge</u> <u>a Soldier at any Time</u>. Speech, Wash, DC, 1907. 35 p. UB323.A4.

Lane, Ann Jill. "The Brownsville Affair." PhD dss, Columbia, 1968. 391 p. UB323.L3.

- \_\_\_\_\_. <u>The Brownsville Affair: National Crisis and Black Reaction</u>. Port Washington, NY: Kennikat, 1971. 184 p. UB323.L3.
- Purdy, Milton D., & Blocksom, Augustus P. <u>Additional Testimony Relating to the Brownsville Affray...</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1907. 201 p. UB323.A4.
- Schubert, Frank N. "The 25<sup>th</sup> Infantry at Brownsville, Texas: Buffalo Soldiers, the 'Brownsville Six,' and the Medal of Honor." Journal of Military History (Oct 2011): pp. 1217-24. Per.
- Spooner, John C. <u>Dismissal of Three Companies of Twenty-Fifth Infantry: Speech of...</u>. Wash, DC: n.p., 1907. 52 p. UB323.A4.
- U.S. Army. Court of Inquiry. <u>Companies B, C, and D, Twenty-Fifth United States Infantry</u>. Report of the Proceedings of the Court of Inquiry. 12 vols. Senate Document No 701. 61<sup>st</sup> Congress, 3<sup>rd</sup> session, 1911. UB323.A4.1906c.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Dept of Texas. General Court-Martial. <u>Affray at Brownsville, Tex. August 13 and 14, 1906:</u> <u>Proceedings of a General Court-Martial...April 15, 1906 in the Case of Capt. Edgar A.</u> <u>Macklin...</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1907. 248 p. UB323.A4.1907g.
- <u>Affray at Brownsville, Tex. August 13 and 14, 1906: Proceedings of a General Court-Martial</u> ...February 4, 1907 in the Case of Maj. Charles W. Penrose.... Wash, DC: GPO, 1907. 1252 p. UB232.A4.1907d.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Inspector-General. <u>The Brownsville Affray: Report of the Inspector-General</u>. Senate Document No. 389, 60<sup>th</sup> Congress, 1<sup>st</sup> session, 1908. 107 p. UB323.A4.1906d.
- U.S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Military Affairs. <u>Affray at Brownsville, Tex</u>. Hearings, 59<sup>th</sup> Congress, 2<sup>nd</sup> session, 1907. 3 vols. UB323.A4.1907.
- . <u>The Brownsville Affray: Report</u>. Senate Document No. 355, 60<sup>th</sup> Congress, 1<sup>st</sup> session, 1908. 78 p. UB323.A4.1906d.
- U.S. President. <u>Summary Discharge or Mustering Out of Regiments or Companies: Message from the</u> <u>President of the United States Transmitting a Report from the Secretary of War...</u>. Senate Document No. 155, 59<sup>th</sup> Congress, 2<sup>nd</sup> session, 1907. several hundred pages. UB323.A4.1906a.
- U.S. War Dept. <u>Names of Enlisted Men Discharged on Account of Brownsville Affray, with Application</u> <u>for Reenlistment: Letter from Acting Secretary of War...</u> Senate Document No. 430, 60<sup>th</sup> Congress, 1<sup>st</sup> session, 1908. 125 p. UB323.A4.1908c.
  - \_\_\_\_\_. Special Orders No 266, dated 9 Nov 1906. pp. 1-2. MilPub-SpecOrders.

Weaver, John D. The Brownsville Raid. NY: Norton, 1970. 320 p. UB323.W4.

- . <u>The Senator and the Sharecropper's Son: Exoneration of the Brownsville Soldiers</u>. College Station, TX: TX A&M, 1997. 271 p. F394.B88.W43.
- Young, Richard. "The Brownsville Affray." <u>American History Illustrated</u> (Oct 1966): pp. 10-17. Per. Includes brief mention of 1972-73 restoration episode.

# **MEXICAN BORDER & PUNITIVE EXPEDITION, 1916-1917**

Brown, William C. Papers. Arch.

In Sep 1914 Brown assumed command of 10<sup>th</sup> Cavalry at Ft Huachuca. From Oct to Dec, troops were under occasional fire at Naco, AZ. In Nov 1915, the 10th patrolled the border between Douglas and Nogales during the struggle between Villa and Carranza forces. Finally, in Mar 916, Brown led the 10th into Mexico on the Punitive Expedition. Several letters and clippings to his sisters cover these events.